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Rituals – performative, repetitive, collective acts that express shared beliefs and regulate 
behavior – are pervasive in international law.1 Legal and political rituals can play diverse and 
complex roles in a human rights law context. Operating at a domestic or international level, 
their effect can be conservative, acting to suppress change, or it can be transformative, when 
premised on a belief in the possibility of a better world.2 Furthermore, international law 
rituals can be undermined or supported according to whether the norms underpinning them 
are reflected in national rights cultures and institutions inside the participating state. Here, I 
examine the ritual practices involved in the use of human rights treaties in national legal and 
political systems. My particular focus is the response of a liberal democracy to the torture of 
its citizens. 
 
Liberal democracies used, tolerated and ignored torture in the “war on terror” following 11 
September 2001, despite its prohibition under international law.3 Two Australian citizens 
detained at Guantánamo Bay alleged they were tortured overseas, however the Federal 
Government displayed indifference to these allegations for many years. Australian civil 
society campaigned on the cases, but focused in its domestic activism on the issue of trial 
rights (with respect to US military commissions), rather than torture. Civil society did, 
however, engage with United Nations processes on torture. We can identify two interlinked 
ritual performances here. One was the ratification by Australia of the Convention Against 
Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment (CAT), which 
prohibits torture without exception. Australia’s act of ratification provided the opening for 
civil society actors to participate in a further international law ritual: submitting shadow 
reports to the UN Committee Against Torture, in which they raised concerns about 
Australia’s failure to investigate citizens’ allegations they were tortured in the war on terror.4 
These events raise questions about the efficacy of international rights rituals. Why, despite 
Australia’s commitment to CAT, did its Government remain unmoved by allegations citizens 
were tortured abroad? Why, when civil society did not campaign at home on torture, did it 
bother to raise the issue of torture in an international forum?  
 
This article suggests powerful forces – including the acting out of national rights rituals – 
were operating in Australia’s domestic political arena that had a negative bearing on its 
willingness to act on international human rights commitments. I proceed by exploring how 
ideas about the conservative and transformative power of ritual can be insightful for 
understanding more about the process of how human rights treaties are realized at a national 
level. I use these ideas to analyze the responses of liberal democracies to allegations their 
citizens were tortured overseas in the war on terror, focusing on Australia. I briefly consider 
how the issue of the alleged torture of citizens and residents played out in the United 
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Kingdom, in order to illustrate how domestic rights rituals can also operate to make 
international human rights rituals more effective.   
 
The Potential of Rituals to Give Meaning to International Human Rights Norms 
 
Rituals help us to make sense of an otherwise unfathomable world by linking the past to the 
present and the present to the future. They provide a sense of continuity and a confidence that 
the world we live in today is the same as that which came before – and will remain the one 
we will have to deal with in the future.5 Because of this, explains David Kertzer, rituals have 
a conservative bias, since their ability to give people a sense of permanence derives partly 
from their constancy over time.6 The implicit conservatism of human rights rituals means 
they can operate to obstruct the realization of rights. This can manifest in different ways. B.S. 
Chimni notes that rituals can suppress difference and that their repeated staging can serve to 
uphold the current distribution of power and reinforce the status quo.7 Because they are 
symbolic and mysterious, because they follow tradition and their enactment is by nature 
repetitive and sometimes unthinking, rituals can resist challenge.  
 
There is evidence that a conservative rights ritual operates in the Australian polity, which 
helps to quell calls for the robust institutionalization of human rights. This ritual takes the 
form of a repeatedly performed narrative, one that follows reiterated contours and is attended 
by solemnity and a degree of ceremony, with all participants implicitly accepting the 
importance of what is at stake. In Australia, this narrative depicts rights as best protected by 
elected officials and not by non-elected judges whose power would increase exponentially 
under a bill or charter of rights.8 This ritual, which can be observed most intensely during 
periods of formal national discussion around Australia’s lack of a bill of rights (as occurred 
most recently in 2009), operates at a number of emotional levels. One such level involves 
instilling fear that a bill of rights would unleash rampant judicial activism. Another level 
comprises appealing to a sense of national pride, by suggesting Australia has a superior legal 
system compared to certain countries that have bills of rights (such as the United States).9 
 
However, while human rights rituals can be conservative, they can also be transformative, 
creating the space to imagine and act out an alternative world where human rights are 
respected. Rituals, Kertzer identifies, have both a conservative bias and innovatory 
potential.10 They can be used by the political elite to legitimate their authority, but they can 
also be employed by those wishing to challenge existing social and political realities as a 
potent force to bring about change. Rituals themselves change. They are created – and altered 
– by people and, therefore, can be powerful tools of political transformation.11 Kertzer writes: 
“Through ritual, beliefs about the universe come to be acquired, reinforced, and eventually 
changed.”12 An imagined world becomes a reality through the repeated performances that 
ritual behavior entails. This idea is developed by Adam Seligman et al. who understand ritual 
as “a subjunctive – the creation of an order as if it were truly the case.”13 They argue for an 
understanding of ritual in which participants “act as if the world produced in ritual were in 
fact a real one. And they do so fully conscious that such a subjunctive world exists in endless 
tension with an alternate world of daily experience.”14 Hence rituals of themselves can be an 
acknowledgment of a broken world where, in creating and performing rituals, we “enact the 
world as we would have it.”15 In the context of treaties, rituals can then embody an imagined 
world where states behave in accordance with international human rights. The downside is 
that the illusion of this other, better world only lasts as long as people adhere to that fiction.16 
This understanding of ritual can explain why actors might participate in human rights rituals 
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such as submitting shadow reports to the Committee Against Torture, fully aware that they 
will be ignored by national governments. I explore this further below. 
 
The dual potential of rituals for conservatism and transformation allows us to understand 
more about the process of how human rights treaties are realized practically at a national 
level. Liberal international law literature maintains that the capacity of international human 
rights law to shape the way states treat their own citizens depends on its ability to empower 
domestic non-state actors to make rights claims against their governments.17 However, the 
key to citizenries and non-governmental organizations being able to do this effectively is 
contingent, at least in part, on their state – having committed to a particular human rights 
convention – instituting at a national level the legal and political means necessary to realize 
the principles asserted in that treaty.18 The ability of citizens to enjoy their human rights as a 
matter of course is thus largely attributable to the presence of an effective national legal 
system of human rights enforcement.19 It makes sense, then, to ask what national rights 
rituals domestic actors might engage in that either undermine or support the “as if” or ideal 
world of rituals occurring at an international level? I argue that a bill of rights, when 
repeatedly invoked by civil society actors, is an example of a ritual that can help to support a 
state’s international human rights commitments. 
 
A bill (or charter) of rights, or a human rights act, is an example of an institution that can 
profoundly affect the ability of citizens to assert rights claims against their governments.20 
Institutions make certain political actions possible. They do this by creating actors and 
ordering relations and interactions among them; guiding behavior and stabilizing 
expectations; defining what are legitimate arguments; and allocating resources and 
empowering and constraining actors differently.21 A bill of rights can affect outcomes on 
human rights at a national level by providing a judicially enforceable mechanism to 
individuals or groups who believe their human rights have been violated as well as by raising 
awareness about rights among citizens, policy makers and the courts. Of course, a bill of 
rights is not the only means by which rights are protected and infringements are challenged in 
a national polity, with civil society actors involved both within and outside legal institutions 
in rights campaigning.22 In addition, the ability of a bill of rights to influence rights 
protection above other legal or political institutions (such as the common law, parliament or 
electoral politics) is contested.23 In this article, however, I am interested in exploring how a 
bill of rights, both through its inherent totemic power and also by repeated appeals to it, can 
operate as a potentially transformative domestic ritual. It can be transformative partly because 
the more a bill or charter of rights is invoked in the courts, and the more it features in national 
political dialogue on rights, the more the legitimacy of citizenries in contesting state breaches 
of individual rights is reinforced. By legitimacy, I mean both in the eyes of civil society 
actors themselves, in terms of their belief in their own power and right to stand up for rights, 
but also in the eyes of state actors, in terms of the way they think about the value and 
importance of civil society having such a role.  
 
The UK’s 1998 Human Rights Act (HRA) illustrates the transformative potential of human 
rights rituals. The HRA incorporated the European Convention on Human Rights (ECHR) 
into the UK’s domestic law, effectively allowing individual rights claimants to bring cases 
under the ECHR in UK courts, rather than having to go to the European Court of Human 
Rights in Strasbourg. The HRA was repeatedly relied on in litigation brought by UK citizens 
(and residents) who alleged they were tortured in the war on terror, as I explain below.24 The 
HRA not only provided civil society with a practical means to contest breaches of the right 
not to be tortured, but provided it with legitimacy to act out new ways of realizing 
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international human rights at home. The UK example thus raises questions about what 
alternative mechanisms, if any, support the realization of international human rights 
concerning the right not to be tortured in polities without the domestic legal rights framework 
of a bill of rights, such as Australia. This is not to suggest Australia has no domestic rituals 
around rights – as noted, it has some very potent ones. It does, however, raise questions about 
the relationship of those existing domestic rights rituals to Australia’s international law 
commitments and whether they support or undermine them. 
 
Domestic Limits on the Efficacy of International Law Rituals in Australia 
 
Australia was a close ally of America and a partner in its war on terror, waged in response to 
the terrorist attacks carried out by al-Qaeda on September 11, 2001.25 Hundreds of 
individuals accused of being linked to al-Qaeda were captured in the war on terror, mainly in 
Afghanistan and Pakistan, and transferred to Guantánamo Bay.26 The Bush Administration in 
the United States established military commissions at Guantánamo Bay outside the usual US 
military courts-martial system to try detainees. The military commissions lacked many 
traditional features of Western judicial processes – for example, they permitted evidence 
obtained by coercion.27 The Bush Administration’s policies regarding the treatment of 
detainees, including unilaterally determining that the 1949 Geneva Convention Relative to 
the Treatment of Prisoners of War (Third Geneva Convention) did not apply, resulted in 
aggressive interrogation techniques being used against some detainees that, in a number of 
cases, amounted to torture.28  
 
Two Australian citizens were sent to Guantánamo Bay, David Hicks and Mamdouh Habib. 
Habib was captured in Pakistan in late 2001, transferred to Egypt where he claims he was 
tortured, and then taken to Guantánamo Bay.29 He was released and returned to Australia 
without charge in 2005, following the release by a US court of details of his torture in 
Egypt.30 Hicks also alleges he was abused and tortured in US detention.31 He was charged in 
the US military commission, pleaded guilty to providing material support for terrorism, was 
returned to Australia in 2007 to serve out the remainder of his sentence, and released later 
that year.32   
 
For many years, the Australian Liberal-National Coalition Government led by John Howard 
supported the detention of Hicks and Habib at Guantánamo Bay and did not object to the US’ 
decision to withhold Geneva Conventions protections.33 It endorsed the US military 
commissions system.34 The Government also cast doubt on Hicks’s and Habib’s allegations 
of torture, suggesting they were opportunistic, and did not conduct any independent 
investigations, relying instead on US inquiries into the claims that cleared American 
personnel of wrongdoing.35 The Labor Government led by Kevin Rudd, elected in November 
2007, resisted calls for an independent inquiry into Hicks’s and Habib’s torture allegations.36 
Three years later, following the settlement of Habib’s Federal Court claim against the 
Commonwealth, Julia Gillard’s Labor Government asked the Inspector-General of 
Intelligence and Security to conduct a closed inquiry into the actions of Australian 
intelligence agencies in relation to his arrest and detention overseas.37 The Inspector-General 
found that no Australian officials knew where in Egypt Habib was detained, nor attended his 
place of detention, nor were present during his interrogations.38 However, she noted that 
Australia was consulted on a number of occasions prior to Habib’s being taken to Egypt, and 
that his possible transfer there was discussed by senior government officials at a meeting in 
Canberra.39 She described as “unfortunate” ASIO’s report of this meeting, which stated “we 
have advised [a foreign government] that … we could not knowingly agree to Habib being 
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sent to Egypt.”40 The Inspector-General also confirmed that the Australian Government 
ignored Habib’s allegations that he was tortured in Egypt when he communicated them to 
visiting officials at Guantánamo Bay in May 2002.41  
 
Campaigning by civil society on the issue of Australian detainees at Guantánamo Bay was 
limited for many years and only gathered momentum in 2006, by which time Habib had 
returned home. The domestic activism that did occur focused on freeing Hicks (who was 
detained for longer) and ensuring he had a fair trial, rather than on the issue of the torture of 
Habib. I focus on a particular subset of civil society actors engaged in this work: legal non-
government organizations and lawyers, who had a high consciousness of Australia’s 
international law obligations and domestic legal structures with respect to human rights. The 
main organizations were the Law Council of Australia, the International Commission of 
Jurists Australian section (ICJ) and the Human Rights Law Resource Centre (HRLRC).  
 
The Law Council was the most active civil society organization on Guantánamo Bay and 
appointed an independent observer of Hicks’s military commission.42 It produced 56 press 
releases that dealt with the Hicks and/or Habib cases. Of them, only three mentioned torture 
and none referred to Habib after 2005, when he was released, with the vast majority 
concerned with Hicks’s right to a fair legal hearing.43 The ICJ and the HRLRC were also 
primarily concerned with Hicks’s military commission. For example, one of the ICJ’s most 
high profile activities was to write an open letter, signed by a number of former Supreme 
Court and Federal Court judges, to Prime Minister Howard criticizing his Government’s 
support of Hicks’s “indefinite detention and unfair trial by military commission.”44 The 
HRLRC produced a legal opinion co-authored by six eminent jurists, barristers and legal 
academics, arguing that Hicks’s US military commission breached international and 
Australian law and could constitute a war crime under the Australian Criminal Code Act 
1995 (which incorporates the Rome Statute of the International Criminal Court into domestic 
law).45  
 
Australian civil society actors gave two major reasons why their campaigning on Hicks and 
Habib was framed in terms of trial rights rather than the right not to be tortured. 
Overwhelmingly, they expressed the view that arguing about torture – particularly the need 
for a torture inquiry – was futile, while arguing for a fair trial and for the men’s repatriation 
were more achievable goals. For example, one judicial activist said: “Issues like [torture] are 
murky and people switch off.”46 Another human rights lawyer said “the reality is, it is fair to 
say, once David Hicks came home … the Australian public went ‘yeah, cool, done’, so it just 
wasn’t an issue that was ever going to get traction with politicians.”47  
 
A second reason for not focusing on the issue of torture in domestic campaigning was the 
lack of institutional levers around which to make legal claims about torture. Australia ratified 
CAT in 1989, committing the state to carry out various acts with respect to protecting its 
nationals’ rights not to be tortured. Australia’s domestic legal protections concerning torture 
are, however, limited. Australia has neither a bill of rights nor a constitutional prohibition on 
torture. In addition, before 2010, there existed no Commonwealth offence against torture, 
with the Crimes (Torture) Act 1988 only outlawing torture committed outside Australia.48 
Civil society actors were thus influenced by the country’s institutional settings, which 
constrained their capacities to make claims based on the rights of citizens not to be tortured. 
One legal activist specifically cited the absence of a federal torture offence or a constitutional 
prohibition on torture in Australia as a reason advocates framed their claims around fair trial 
and due process guarantees, rather than torture.49 As a result of the lack of domestic 
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institutional support for the international human rights norms contained in CAT, legal civil 
society actors turned to the more familiar rituals of law – arguing for the “fundamental 
elements of a normal criminal trial,” for example.50  
 
Australia’s weak rights culture contributed to undermining its international law 
commitments. I have noted the power of the domestic ritual around resistance to a bill of 
rights in Australia. This ritual, operating similarly to a religious mantra in repeatedly warning 
of the perils of importing a foreign institution like a bill of rights into Australia’s legal 
system, serves to demonstrate a social consensus and constrains dialogue around the issue. 
Kertzer argues rituals discourage critical thinking by presenting us with a well-defined course 
of action.51 Rituals serve certain political interests and undermine others; they hide and 
reveal; they erase as much history from collective memory as they inscribe.52 Analyzed in 
this way, the anti-bill of rights mantra conceals the political underpinnings of this ritual, 
which reflect the power of utilitarian ideology in Australian public life – one generally more 
preoccupied with outcomes for the majority, rather than with protecting minority interests.53 
This utilitarian outlook reflects dominant ideas in early 19th century Britain, in the early years 
of British settlement, and the peaceful way the Australian colony gained its independence 
from imperial control.54 The pre-eminence of these values lies behind Australia’s lack of a 
national bill of rights and feeds into Australia’s weak rights culture, where “international 
human rights standards are marginal to political debate and policy development in 
Australia.”55 This culture also diminishes the legitimacy of civil society actors in contesting 
rights claims against the government.  
 
The delegitimizing effect of Australia’s weak rights culture was exemplified by the way the 
Law Council came under attack from the Government for its advocacy on Guantánamo Bay 
and Hicks’s military commission. The Law Council was accused of “imperial overreach” by 
the federal Attorney-General, Philip Ruddock, who chided it for spending too much time on 
“fashionable issues.”56 Similarly, Lex Lasry QC, the Law Council’s independent observer of 
Hicks’s military commission, was accused by the Attorney-General in disparaging terms of 
“chauvinism” after he raised concerns that the trial was deeply flawed.57 According to the 
Australian Government, these civil society actors had no legitimate role in criticizing its 
policies on the treatment of citizens detained in the war on terror. 
 
National cultural and institutional forces can thus have substantive consequences for the 
domestic protection of human rights, and hence for the efficacy of international law rituals 
concerned with responding to rights abuses. This did not mean that civil society actors paid 
no attention at all to international rituals. While the international right not to be tortured did 
not feature prominently in the domestic campaigning of NGOs on Australian detainees, a 
number of human rights and legal non-governmental organizations raised the issue of the 
need for accountability on torture in UN forums. For example, the HRLRC, Amnesty 
International and others raised concerns about the need for an independent inquiry into the 
torture allegations of Hicks and Habib in shadow reports submitted to the UN Committee 
Against Torture in its 2008 reporting round on Australia.58 In fact, in interviews, when 
questioned about the lack of domestic campaigning on torture, civil society actors – while not 
disputing this assessment – drew attention to their shadow reports where they did raise the 
issue of accountability on torture.59  
 
Shadow reports are themselves a type of international rights ritual. They are used by NGOs to 
draw international attention to the rights practices of national governments, but they are also 
a ritual of identity, a way for NGOs to define and legitimate themselves. This may explain 
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why Australian NGOs submitted shadow reports to a UN Committee, even though they had 
little prospect of achieving an independent Australian inquiry on torture. On the other hand, 
however, Seligman et al.’s argument that the function of ritual is to build “as if” worlds 
provides us with an alternative conception of civil society’s use of the shadow report ritual. 
Civil society actors, by submitting shadow reports to the Committee Against Torture, were 
acting out a subjunctive world where states do respond to allegations their citizens were 
tortured. The idea of the subjunctive world is evident in the comment of one civil society 
actor after Australia withdrew from its scheduled appearance before the Committee Against 
Torture in 2007 because of an imminent federal election. This human rights lawyer argued 
that the Howard Government “had good reason to be nervous” about the Committee’s 
Concluding Observations because of what they would have said about Australia’s failure to 
investigate Hicks’s and Habib’s torture claims.60  
 
The United Kingdom: Making International Human Rights Rituals Meaningful 
 
Like Australia, the UK was a close ally and partner of the US and had citizens (and residents) 
detained in the war on terror who alleged they were tortured.61 However, domestic forces in 
the UK influenced outcomes on the torture issue in different ways to what occurred in 
Australia.  
 
While the UK Government initially supported the transfer of its citizens to Guantánamo Bay, 
it changed its position relatively quickly compared to Australia.62 It refused to allow the nine 
UK citizens at Guantánamo Bay to be tried by US military commissions because they were 
unfair according to British standards of justice, and it repatriated the men in 2004 and 2005.63 
In 2010, the Conservative-Liberal Democrats Coalition Government established an 
independent, judge-led inquiry into claims UK officials were complicit in the torture of 
citizens and residents detained in the war on terror.64 Civil society actors – particularly 
human rights lawyers – were active from early on in relation to the UK’s detainees. They 
held press conferences, gave media interviews and wrote opinion articles and letters in 
newspapers.65 Torture – as well trial rights – featured in this activism.66 The most influential 
events in shifting the Government’s position on detainees, however, took place in the courts, 
in litigation launched by lawyers for detainees and their families under the HRA. For 
example, a November 2002 Court of Appeal ruling in a case brought on behalf of the citizen 
Feroz Abbasi was pivotal.67 Despite the Court’s rejection of the case, the Court issued a 
scathing critique of Guantánamo Bay, stating that Abbasi was “arbitrarily detained in a ‘legal 
black hole.’”68 The Abbasi judgement, details of which circulated globally, embarrassed the 
UK government and further mobilized support for the UK detainees. As such, a lawyer 
involved in the case noted, the judiciary’s view was “a real turning point” in the campaign for 
detainees.69 
 
While the HRA was not the only reason UK lawyers were effective in pressuring the 
Government over detainees, it played an important role. The HRA provided lawyers with 
legal machinery to bring such claims, and also encouraged the judiciary to overcome the 
traditional judicial reluctance to act in cases involving national security.70 For example, a 
lawyer in the Abbasi case noted: “I’ve seen the courts much more willing to challenge the 
government on human rights issues since the Human Rights Act came in.”71 Another human 
rights lawyer whose NGO was involved in subsequent litigation brought on behalf of 
residents at Guantánamo Bay emphasized the role of the HRA in enabling lawyers to 
mobilize on the issue of the treatment of UK detainees. He noted that it “gave a whole new 
arsenal to the lawyers, to the barristers … to argue that you had to look at the principles that 
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had been laid down in the [ECHR]. Particularly, there had to be proper inquiries into 
allegations of torture.”72   
 
Civil society actors in the UK campaigned on trial rights as well as on torture. Unlike in 
Australia, the right not to be tortured was not a foreign right – it was a domestic right, at least 
partly because of the HRA. The transformative power of the HRA as a human rights ritual 
comes from its repeated invocation by lawyers and courts, as well as other domestic actors 
including parliamentarians and human rights NGOs, in a way that supported the UK’s 
commitment to international human rights law and principles with respect to torture. This 
attracted further supporters to the cause of protesting detainee ill-treatment in the war on 
terror. The UK case illustrates Kertzer’s point that rituals can “represent one of the most 
potent weapons of the powerless,” through providing a means by which to define a new 
collectivity.73 According to Kertzer, this collectivity, created through rituals, provides people 
with an identity different from that encouraged by the elite and also serves as a means to 
recruit others to their side.74 The successful invocation of the HRA by human rights lawyers 
operated in such a transformative way. For example, by 2010, a group of ten high profile 
domestic and international NGOs were collaborating on the issue of a need for a public 
inquiry into the complicity of UK officials in the torture of citizens and residents in the war 
on terror.75 
 
I have suggested that Australia’s ratification of CAT and its refusal to investigate allegations 
its citizens were tortured, along with Australian civil society’s submission of shadow reports 
to the UN Committee Against Torture despite believing that lobbying for torture 
accountability at home was futile, can be understood through the lens of ritual. At first sight 
these rituals may appear to be instances of ritualism in international law: going along with 
institutionalized means for achieving regulatory goals, while not attaining the goals 
themselves.76 However, the Australian and UK cases indicate that domestic rights rituals can 
be both conservative and transformative. They can be used as powerful tools of the political 
elite to reinforce consensus, but also by weaker members of civil society to build new social 
realities and collective identities. A world in which the international human rights of 
individuals are respected by states is in many ways an ideal world. Its ideals are reflected in 
the ritual practices in which states, international civil society and individuals participate – 
rituals such as treaty ratification and engagement in UN human rights processes. Yet I have 
argued that the realization of international human rights commitments can depend quite 
heavily on their being supported at the domestic political level by national rights practices. It 
is at the domestic level that we see the dual potential that human rights rituals can have. 
Australia’s domestic rights rituals were conservative in the sense that they did not support the 
institutionalization of human rights, including the right not to be tortured, at the national 
level. This meant Australian civil society lacked the legal means, and the legitimacy, to lobby 
at home on the issue of the alleged torture of citizens in the war on terror. The UK case, 
however, demonstrates the transformative power that domestic rights rituals can have – in 
this case the ritual invocation of the HRA, which made it easier for individuals to claim 
international human rights including the right not to be tortured. 
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